Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 6 September 2011 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Those present:  Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mr S Frost (Vice-Chairman), Mrs L Starman, Mrs J Chapman, Mr R Rockley, Mr M Caston, Mrs F Kirkpatrick.
Mr A Gunson (County Councillor)
Members of the public.

1. Declarations of Interest – There were no declarations of interest.
2. Apologies for Absence – None.
3. Minutes of the Previous Meeting – Minor amendments, then approved and signed.
4. Matters Arising:
4.1 Clerk's Contract of Employment – There were no comments or amendments so the contract was signed by the Clerk and the Chair.
4.2 Queen Elizabeth II Fields Challenge / Trust – Mrs Chapman and Mrs Starman to work on this – there is possibly more funding available.  Clerk to add to next agenda.
4.3 Playing field gate & sign – Joyland Playgrounds have carried out an inspection of the playing field and made some repairs, including the finger entrapment issue on the gate and repair to the disabled swing.  The work was carried out free of charge.
Clerk to get a price for a sign and report at next meeting.

4.4 Grass cutting – Dean Baldry’s quote for the year for grass cutting is £895 – so far he has invoiced £750 for grass cutting (plus £25 for additional tree work).  Dean has also explained to the Clerk that he will only be invoicing during the months when he is cutting the grass and won’t be invoicing during the winter.  The Parish Council was therefore satisfied that his charges are currently under the amount quoted.
4.5 Pruning of trees – Tree Warden advised that there are more branches to be removed from the trees near the village sign.  Tree Warden to work with Dean Baldry to carry out the work.
4.6 Fish’s Lane​ – Mrs Chapman had received some complaints about the condition of the lane – that vehicles could not use it as it was unlevel.  Mr Gunson will arrange for an inspection.  Mrs Chapman also thought that the lane might be getting narrower and will check the width.  Parking in the lane at the Hardley Street end was also discussed – this can be dangerous as a trailer is often left sticking out into the street.  Parking has been reported to the police but not much action is taken.  Consider a no parking sign.
4.7 Internal Auditor – The Clerk provided information about Arthur Morris who had offered to carry out the internal audit for an estimated cost of £60.  It was agreed that Arthur would be appointed.  
9. County Councillor's Report:

· Mr Gunson reported that surface dressing has been completed in Hardley and Langley, including The Avenues.

· Footpath cutting had all been done at least once, including the riverbanks.  Norfolk County Council will not carry out more cutting.

· Green lights had all been repaired at Trowse.

· Hobart High’s GCSE results were: 80% 5A*-C, 70% 5A*-C including Maths, which ranks the school around sixth in Norfolk.

· The housing development on the old Express Plastics site in Loddon has not been agreed but Loddon Parish Council is not objecting to plans submitted by Taylor Wimpey who had amended their application and been given permission to build 87 houses.  Mr Gunson would like the 20 mph limit extended up the hill towards Beccles and would prefer a vehicle activated sign.
· Highways are currently doing the last verge cutting.  Councillors reported brambles that required cutting back in a number of places.  Mr Gunson to report this to Highways.
· Hardley Flood – In response to the correspondence from Chedgrave Parish Council, Mr Gunson advised that since the bridge was installed the weir is not working and at high tide water rushes in.  The Broads Authority and NCC are aware and are still discussing it.

· A pothole was reported near the Lupins on Cock Road.

· Councillors were pleased with the road markings which had recently been painted, however Church Lane had not been done although the signs to say “no road markings” were still there.  The entrance to Hardley Street had also not been painted.  Mr Gunson to investigate. 
· Mr Gunson confirmed that Highway and Community Rangers were employed by NCC to carry out small jobs in the community.
5. Clerk's Report:

· Clerk confirmed that parish notice boards are not purely for parish council use.

· Barclays – considerable problems with mandates and gaining access.  Have now incurred costs of £66.97, although have sent strong letter of complaint to get the amount refunded (copy provided to Councillors in Circulation).

· Saffron have now confirmed that they do own the footpaths in front of 7-18 Hardley Road.  According to their records NCC adopted the slip road/parking spaces but not the footpath in front of the properties.  The paths have now been tidied up.

· Future dates through to 6 March 2012 have been put in the notice boards.  Discuss future meeting dates in April 2012.

· NALC have now provided a website which needs to be developed.  Clerk to progress.  The site address is http://langleywithhardleypc.norfolkparishes.gov.uk/
6. Correspondence:
6.1 South Norfolk Local Development Framework (LDF), Site Specific Policies and Allocations DPD – Clerk to arrange publication of consultation events in Chet News and Contact magazine.
6.2 Community Infrastructure Levy Consultation – Clerk to add to next agenda
6.3 Broads Authority Planning Parish Forum – 6 pm, 28 September 2011 at Dragonfly House, Norwich.  Parish Councillors were unable to attend on this occasion.
6.4 Caroline Dwen: Requesting donation to help fund the Celebration of Light on 29 October.  Donation of £20 agreed.
6.5 NALC: Election of Executive Committee – the Parish Council selected David Hewer, Poringland; Freda Selby, Chedgrave; Victoria Smillie, Bawburgh and Linda Starman, Langley with Hardley.
6.6 NALC: AGM 10 am – 1 pm, Saturday 1 October at East Tuddenham Village Hall.  Mrs Chapman and Mrs Starman to attend.
6.7 Chedgrave Parish Council asked whether we would like to join them for Silver Jubilee celebrations.  It was agreed to join with Chedgrave.
6.8 Chedgrave Parish Council: Hardley Flood and River Chet – It was acknowledged (as mentioned by Mr Gunson earlier) that the weir was not working.  However Mrs Kirkpatrick had not seen any dead fish and people were still fishing there.
6.9 South Norfolk: Dale Farm Contingency Plan – Info sessions on Friday 9 September
6.10 A letter from a resident of Hardley Street had been received asking that a 30 mph speed limit is imposed along Hardley Street.  It was noted that Mr Gunson had tried in the past to impose a speed limit but it had not been successful.  Add to next agenda for discussion.
For the full list of correspondence circulated but not discussed at the meeting see separate list.
7. Planning:
7.1 Mr Sullivan declared an interest in this planning application as he is employed by Langley School.
South Norfolk – Application No 2011/1299 – Langley School
Proposal: Installation of netball courts – Approved
7.2 Broads Authority – Application No BA/2011/0270/FUL – Mr Anthony Sadd
15 Hardley Street, Hardley
Proposal: Maintenance work to existing garage including replacement of flat roof with low pitched, tiled roof and replacement of twin up and over garage doors – Approved
7.3 Broads Authority – Application No BA/2011/0260/FUL – Environment Agency
Reedham to Cantley Floodbank, Compartment 12
Proposal: Piling removal and lowering of abandoned floodbank following completion of consented works pp BA/2007/0116/FUL – No comment
7.4 South Norfolk – 2011/0919 – The Old School, Langley Street – Erection of a single storey timber 1-bay carriage house and garage
Decision: Approved with 2 conditions

7.5 South Norfolk – 2011/0406 – Keepers Cottage, 15 Langley Park – Conversion of disused farm buildings to form 3 self-catering holiday accommodation units
Decision: Approved with 15 conditions

8. Finance:

8.1 The Parish Council provided retrospective authorisation re transfer of village hall grant monies of £5,000 to allow auditors to complete the annual accounts

8.2 Forms were signed by two Parish Councillors (NS & JC) to authorise online banking by the Clerk
8.3 LwH Village Hall
Rent
Cheque 100729
£20.00

8.4 Dean Baldry
Grass Cutting
Cheque 100730
£300.00

8.5 GS Computers
Replacement Computer
Cheque 100731
£430.00

8.6 Barclays Bank plc
Bank Charges

£66.97
10. District Councillor's Report – not available.  It was noted that Mr Blake had not attended the meeting for some months.  The Clerk confirmed that the both the County Councillor and the District Councillor were sent an email each month with the agenda and notes of the last meeting.
11. Police Report – No report.  Parish crime statistics:
	 
	Other
	Burglary Non-Dwelling
	Crime Other
	Criminal Damage
	Drugs Offences
	Fraud and Forgery
	Theft from Motor Vehicle
	Theft of MV Inc. TWOC 
	Theft Other
	Violence Against Person
	Total

	Aldeby
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	2

	Bergh Apton
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Broome
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Chedgrave
	1
	 
	 
	2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	1
	5

	Ditchingham
	1
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	3

	Ellingham
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	Geldeston
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Gillingham
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	3
	 
	1
	 
	5

	Haddiscoe
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Heckingham
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1

	HEDENHAM
	2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	Langley_with_Hardley
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Loddon
	9
	 
	1
	1
	1
	 
	 
	 
	1
	2
	15

	Thurlton
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Thurton
	1
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	2

	Thwaite
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	1
	 
	1

	Toft Monks
	2
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	2

	TOTAL
	17
	1
	1
	4
	2
	1
	3
	1
	11
	4
	45


12. Tree Warden's Report:

· Mrs Carpenter reported that the replacement hedge at the Village Hall would not be provided by South Norfolk as it is within the Broads Authority.

· A new hedge would be planted along Gentleman’s Walk, from behind the school to the end of the field.  BT have marked the road to indicate cables.

· Trees would be donated to Ron Giles.

· South Norfolk are concerned about drought affecting trees and how to water them.

· A possible location for the Jubilee Tree is near the recycling centre.  Broads Authority have not responded to the request to provide a tree.  Mrs Carpenter has now decided against an Elm and is now considering a Lime or a London Plane.  Suggestions for location of tree at next meeting.
· To celebrate 21 years, Mrs Carpenter is co-ordinating a display at South Norfolk House, which will remain in place for a fortnight.  

13. Councillor's Reports:

· A small red car has been parked on the road for a long time and is unsightly.  Clerk to write to the owner to ask them to remove it.
· The flats are in a poor state – smelly, overgrown, trailer and boats in the garden.  Pets are not allowed but there is a dog in one of them.   Clerk to write to Saffron.
· Mrs Starman reported that the Fun Day was a success and £422 was raised.  The children enjoyed the bouncy castle and Mrs Starman thanked the Parish Council for the contribution.

· Mrs Starman also raised an issue regarding a fence between two properties within the parish.  The Chairman felt this was a private matter for the neighbours concerned to resolve.  However, should any resident wish to make a complaint to South Norfolk District Council, it would of course consider the issue.  Mr Frost felt that unnecessary stress was put on the resident.
· Mrs Kirkpatrick advised that she had been unable to remove the graffiti on the bird hide.  Langley Cross had experienced a bad winter and the bottom stones were crumbly.  Hardley Cross is alright.
14. Public Participation:
Mrs Carpenter had spoken to NCC about Highway & Community Rangers and had been advised that information had been sent to Parish Clerks, but the Clerk was not aware of the information.  Clerk to find out more.
15. Date of next meeting: 7.30 pm on Tuesday 4 October 2011 in Langley with Hardley Village Hall.  

The meeting closed at 9.25 pm.
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